Environmental Close-Up: New Optimism for the New River

The New River that flows from Mexico into the United States is pea-green in color and texture, laden with fecal matter and carcinogens, topped with detergent foam, and carrying the virus that causes polio and the bacteria that cause typhoid and cholera.  For half a century, the river has been a binational disaster, carrying the human and industrial wastes of Mexicali, Mexico, into the Imperial Valley of California and earning an ignominious distinction as the dirtiest river in the United States.

In Mexico, the river runs for 35 kilometers past schools and neighborhoods before reaching the U.S. border at Calexico.  Then it winds an additional 10 kilometers north through some of the richest farmland in the world before emptying its load—now including agricultural pesticides—into the Salton Sea in California.  Five U.S. presidential administrations and their counterparts in Mexico City have promised to do something about the New River, but until recently little has been done.

Although it is too early to say that the river is getting cleaned up, there are encouraging the signs that help is finally on the way, for in this era of the North American Free Trade Agreement, border environmental problems are being taken more seriously in both the United States and Mexico.  The U.S. Congress has appropriated funding for repair jobs on the Mexicali sewer system aimed at significantly reducing the flow of raw sewage into the river.  In addition, the International Boundary and Water Commission has made the New River a priority in its anti-pollution efforts along the border.

Part of the credit for the burst of official interest in the river lies with NAFTA and the binational agencies created by it.  But some of the credit also belongs to the Imperial County Board of Supervisors and its strategy to get the attention of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) in Washington, D.C.


At first, the supervisors thought of suing the federal government for letting the New River fester for so long.  Instead, they hired a Los Angeles attorney who had once been the general counsel to the EPA.  The attorney recommended a bureaucratic procedure called a “petition for rule-making” in which Imperial County laid out its grievances against the polluted river and asked that something be done.


The EPA responded by promising to deal more aggressively with the New River.  Officials and citizens in Imperial County are optimizing that this time Washington and Mexico City really mean what they say about cleaning up the river.
